# CARDIFF COUNCIL CYNGOR CAERDYDD



**CABINET MEETING: 13 JANUARY 2022** 

# 2022/23 BUDGET MODELLING UPDATE AND CONSULTATION REQUIREMENTS

# FINANCE, MODERNISATION AND PERFORMANCE (COUNCILLOR CHRIS WEAVER)

AGENDA ITEM: 1

## **Reason for this Report**

- 1. To provide an update on budget preparation for 2022/23, including the impact of the Provisional Local Government Financial Settlement (Provisional Settlement).
- 2. To provide details of the consultation that will take place to inform Cabinet's final Budget Proposal for 2022/23.

#### Background

- 3. The 2022/23 Budget Strategy Report was considered by Cabinet in July 2021 as part of an update to the Council's Medium-Term Financial Plan (MTFP). It set out a potential budget reduction requirement ('budget gap') of £21.3 million for 2022/23 and £80.9 million for the period 2022/23 2025/26. The budget gap was a result of anticipated funding failing to keep pace with financial pressures.
- 4. In the absence of indicative Welsh Government funding figures, the July 2021 position was based on an assumed level of general grant funding for 2022/23. Since then, the Provisional Settlement for 2022/23 has provided clarity on the funding position.
- 5. The MTFP presented in July 2021 was set against the unprecedented backdrop of the COVID-19 pandemic which has resulted in significant financial challenges for the Authority. As such, it has remained critical that budget modelling, including the impact of all external factors have been kept under continuous review, and updated as appropriate.
- 6. In light of the issues set out above, and in order to ensure that consultation is based on the most up to date information available, this report updates budget modelling for 2022/23 in order to reflect the Provisional Settlement, other emerging issues and most recent data modelling.

7. This year, the 'Ask Cardiff' survey included budget-themed questions. This report summarises the findings from 'Ask Cardiff' and uses them as the basis for framing the budget consultation that is shortly due to commence.

#### Issues

8. Cabinet is required, prior to the 11<sup>th</sup> March 2022 to place before the Council, proposals, which if approved, would result in the adoption of a balanced budget for 2022/23. The public consultation proposed by this report will inform the preparation of Cabinet's final draft budget for consideration by Council in early March 2022.

#### **Timescales**

- 9. Due to the timing of the UK Autumn Budget, which took place in late October, the Provisional Settlement was not received until the 21<sup>st</sup> December 2021. The Provisional Settlement is a critical factor in drafting the budget strategy and, as identified later in the report can significantly affect the overall position.
- 10. The timing of the proposed consultation ensures that the draft budget that underpins the consultation fully reflects the Provisional Settlement, so that the position being consulted upon is as accurate as possible. Subject to Cabinet approval, consultation on the 2022/23 Budget will commence on 13th January 2022 and run until 4th February 2022.

## **COVID-19 Pandemic**

- 11. The COVID-19 virus and associated public health measures have had significant financial implications for the Council, both in terms of additional costs and loss of income. During 2020/21, the Welsh Government put in place a COVID-19 Hardship Fund to support Local Authorities in managing additional costs, or income loss, as a direct result of the pandemic. Hardship Fund Support was subsequently extended into 2021/22 and will run until the end of this financial year. However, the Hardship Fund is not expected to be in place during 2022/23, and this represents a significant risk to the Council in terms of budgetary planning and financial resilience. This is illustrated in the paragraphs below, which set out the significant levels of support the Council has required from the Fund to date.
- 12. For the financial year 2020/21, the Council's hardship fund claims totalled £47.7 million in respect of expenditure, and £38.2 million in respect of income. For the financial year 2021/22, the Council's hardship expenditure claims to date (April to November) total £18.7 million, with income claims for the first two quarters of the financial year totalling £9.9 million.

- 13. Additional costs incurred and supported from the fund include the procurement of protective equipment and operational changes required to ensure the safe delivery of services. Costs also include the provision of emergency accommodation for homeless people, and the continued provision of food / financial assistance to those entitled to free school meals whilst schools were closed, and to pupils self-isolating. In addition, they reflect the provision of financial support to care providers, and other schemes run on behalf of WG, including self-isolation payments and statutory sick pay enhancement.
- 14. Income loss directly associated with the pandemic relates to the closure of the Council's cultural and sporting venues, including theatres, Cardiff Castle and Cardiff International White Water. At periods during the last two years, there has also been a reduction in activity in other income generating areas including parking, moving traffic offences, trade waste and school catering.
- 15. The level of financial support received by the Council from the Hardship Fund during 2020/21 and 2021/22 emphasises the extent of the impact that the pandemic has had on Local Authority finances. It should also be noted that whilst the figures quoted above represent the immediate impact Covid has had, there are significant longer tail challenges, both akin to the issues outlined above, but also with regards to significant demand increases now being seen in some areas, including Social Care. Whilst vaccination programmes had supported the easing of restrictions for part of 2021, the situation remains uncertain, with the Omicron variant now presenting significant challenges. This is the critical contextual backdrop against which the 2022/23 Budget is being set. The Budget will need to be sufficiently robust to ensure that the Council can continue to cope with these financial pressures in the absence of future year Hardship Fund Support.

#### **Provisional Local Government Settlement**

- 16. On the 21<sup>st</sup> December 2021, the Minister for Housing and Local Government announced the Provisional Settlement for 2022/23. The Minister's statement and key data table is attached at **Appendix 1**.
- 17. The headlines of the settlement are included below:
  - On average, Welsh Local Authorities will receive a 9.4% increase in general revenue funding next financial year.
  - Individual Authority Settlements range from +8.4% to 11.2%.
  - Grants totalling £18.6 million at an All Wales level will transfer into Revenue Support Grant (RSG) in 2022/23. The most significant of these are Gate Fees and an element of the Social Care Workforce Grant.
  - There will be no 'floor' protection in 2022/23.

- Individual Local Authority allocations are for one year only. However, indicative All Wales allocations of 3.5% and 2.4% are set out for the years 2023/24 and 2024/25 respectively.
- 18. Cardiff will receive a 10.7% increase in Aggregate External Finance (AEF) in 2022/23 (£52.6 million in cash terms after adjusting for transfers). Included within the settlement is funding for additional pressures, for example agreed support for the payment of the Real Living Wage in the care sector as announced by the Deputy Minister for Social Services on 21st December 2021. (Statement linked here) It also includes allowances for increased pay and national insurance contributions from April 2022. From a financial resilience and risk perspective, as noted earlier in the report, in the absence of any Local Authority Hardship Fund next year, the Council will need to ensure it can cover any ongoing COVID 19 related pressures (both expenditure and income) from within this allocation.
- 19. In addition to AEF, the Provisional Settlement provides some details on specific revenue grant streams, with the majority continuing at existing levels, although information on specific individual local authority allocations is still awaited. Notable changes (at an all Wales level) include:
  - A new £40 million grant associated with Welsh Government's recently announced plan to extend Free School Meal provision
  - A £22.8 million increase to the Childcare grant, also associated with recent Welsh Government announcements.
  - A £12.0 million increase to Pupil Development Grant
  - A £14.6 million decrease to the Regional Consortia Improvement Grant
  - A £31.3 million decrease to the Recruit Recover Raise Standards Grant
  - 20. As indicated above, specific grant announcements include significant new allocations linked to recent WG policy announcements, including Free School Meals and Childcare. It is difficult to comment on the quantum of these sums at present. As further detail emerges on the implementation of these policies in 2022/23, the associated cost implications will need to be carefully worked through in the context of these funding allocations.
  - 21. Cardiff's Capital Settlement is a £0.480 million increase in General Capital Funding for 2022/23 (2.7%). Indicative increases are £3.9 million in each of 2023/24 and 2024/25. At present, it is unclear whether these increases will be sustained in baseline GCF allocations beyond 2024/25. There is little detail in terms of specific grant awards for Cardiff. As in previous years, these would need to be on a bid basis which can make long term financial planning difficult. This applies to the £20 million decarbonisation sum announced at an All-Wales level. Whilst the additional GCF allocation is welcome in future years, there are significant cost pressures inherent in the existing programme due to supply chain

cost increases, demand for investment to maintain condition, and capital receipt assumptions. Cabinet's final budget proposal will include an update on the programme and major projects.

# **Comparison to Planning Assumptions**

- 22. In the absence previously of any indicative figures, it has been very difficult to gage future funding allocations. The position is linked to economic uncertainties at a UK level, what these may ultimately mean for the Welsh Block Grant, and in turn the Local Government Settlement. Wales Fiscal Analysis (WFA), a research unit within Cardiff University's Wales Governance Centre, does however regularly undertake useful modelling in this area.
- 23. The UK Government's pre-COVID spending plans were significantly dampened in both November 2020 and March 2021 as a result of the pandemic. Taking those into account, WFA modelling suggested 0.9% to be a realistic assessment of 2022/23 AEF increases in the earlier part of the year. However, the position turned around significantly in recent months, following the UK's Autumn Budget, which was set against an improved economic outlook that included a favourable reassessment of the extent to which the pandemic has done lasting damage to the economy, lower forecasts of borrowing and improved projections for unemployment.
- 24. Locally in response to these national forecasts, the planning assumption reflected in the Council's September MTFP was a potential 1% funding increase for 2022/23 which was significantly lower than the actual Provisional Settlement received and now reflected in this update report.
- 25. This shows the difficulties in projecting funding settlements, and the speed with which things can change. Consequently, whilst projected allocations for 2023/24 and 2024/25 are a welcome step forward, it is important to recognise that these are just indicative at this stage. It must also be emphasised once again, that whilst the 2022/23 settlement is more favourable than expected, it comes with the expectation that additional pressures will need to be funded and most significantly, that COVID-19 related pressures will be managed without recourse to additional external funding support.

# **Budget Modelling Update**

- 26. The Council's MTFP undergoes regular review to ensure it reflects the most up to date and robust information. Updates since the last MTFP report in September include the impact of:
  - The Provisional Settlement, announced on 21st December 2021.
  - The Voluntary Living Wage rate announced in November 2021.
  - Announcements and updates associated with the October 2021 UK Budget, including NLW rates for 2022/23 and updated inflation forecasts.
  - Review of pay award assumptions in light of updated inflation forecasts.

- Most recent pricing information in relation to key commissioned services.
- Pupil numbers on role in September 2021
- The need to address base pressures, evident through in year monitoring in some areas.
- 27. In addition to the areas of update noted above, careful consideration has also been given to the ongoing impact of the pandemic on the Council's finances in 2022/23. As set out in paragraphs 11-15, the pandemic has had a significant financial impact on the Council in terms of both additional costs and lost income. In the absence of a 2022/23 Hardship Fund, these pressures will need to be factored into the Council's 2022/23 Budget Plans. Modelling undertaken during the Autumn suggested potential significant ongoing income losses during 2022/23 as facilities continue to build back to pre-pandemic levels of receipts. In recent weeks, the emergence of the Omicron variant has added to the risk, where again it has been necessary to close some Council facilities. In terms of expenditure, we are likely to still require significant levels of PPE, testing supplies etc, there is still the likelihood of high staff absence necessitating cover in critical areas and the full-service impact of changes post pandemic are not yet known. At this stage, a sum has been set aside in the base to cover both the expenditure and income impact in 2022/23 of £10M. The adequacy of this sum will need to be regularly reviewed and may need to be supplemented by one off resources if necessary. The financial impact of the pandemic is a key area of financial risk for the Council next year that will require careful management
- 28. Taking account of the above updates, the current resource requirements modelled for 2022/23 are set out in the table below:

Resources Required	£000	
Base Budget B/F	687,358	Adjusted for transfers
Pay Award and NI changes	6,034	Assumed 3% NJC award & NI changes
Price Inflation	5,773	Includes: £4.4m Adult Social Care
Financial Pressures	20,497	<ul> <li>Covid Recovery (£10m)</li> <li>Real Living Wage (care) sum to be finalised</li> <li>Social Services staffing pressures</li> </ul>
Commitments	3,117	• £1.4m CTRS associated with Ctax increase • £0.550m levies & contributions
Realignments	5,100	<ul><li>£4.687m Children's Services</li><li>Renewable energy, waste, EOTAS, legal</li></ul>
Capital Financing	2,972	Associated with existing capital programme
Demographic Pressures	8,425	• £5.9m Adults, £1.8m Children's, £0.7m other
Schools Growth	8,685	<ul> <li>Assumed pay awards of (3%) for 22/23</li> <li>Pupil Number Growth and LDP implications</li> <li>Net of Schools contribution to Band B</li> </ul>
Savings	(9,123)	See further below
Resources Required	738,838	

29. At Provisional Settlement, resources available are as shown in the table below:

	£000	
Aggregate External Finance	544,715	Per Provisional Settlement
Council Tax	203,122	With 2022/23 tax base & modelled 4% uplift
Resources Available	747,837	

- 30. Based on the modelling above, available resources currently exceed resource requirements by £8.999 million. However, at this stage, the draft nature of the modelling must be emphasised. The purpose of this report is not to present Cabinet's final draft budget for 2022/23. In arriving at that position, many details are yet to be finalised. Some of these areas of work / ongoing risk and uncertainty are set out below:
  - The expenditure and income assumptions underlying the budget are continually being reviewed as part of normal budget preparation work.
  - There is uncertainty on specific grant levels in some area next year, notably Integrated Care Fund (ICF) funding streams, which are a core area of support for Social Services.
  - Work is required to fully quantify the financial impact of supporting the Real Living Wage in commissioned care rates.
  - Assumptions regarding pay awards in light of inflation levels, and in the absence of an agreed award for the current financial year.
  - Further clarity is required regarding new specific grants announced in support of specific initiatives (Free School Meals for foundation phase pupils and childcare) in order to determine the adequacy of the streams to deliver the required change
  - The continually changing picture in relation to COVID19 needs to be further reviewed
  - Any areas of targeted investment following feedback from the consultation exercise
- 31. In finalising work in relation to the above, additional sums may be required to fully deliver on initiatives announced as part of the settlement, and to protect the Council's financial resilience. Alongside that work, Cabinet will continue to carefully consider all aspects of the Budget Strategy in building their draft budget for next year. This will include proposed levels of Council Tax, savings and use of reserves, all of which are detailed further below. In addition, careful consideration will be given to the feedback from consultation, and targeted investment opportunities.

# **Aspects of Financial Strategy for Ongoing Review**

#### Use of Reserves

32. The updated draft budget modelling does not include use of reserves. Over-reliance on reserves as budget funding should be avoided, as they are a finite resource. Reserves form an important part of financial resilience, and this is more important than ever in light of the Covid-19 related risks set out earlier in the report.

## Council Tax

- 33. The Council will have due regard to the level of the increase in council tax in 2022/23 but must balance this against the need to fund key services. The modelled increase assumed within the MTFP at July 2021 was 4%. At present, this assumption has been retained for illustrative purposes, but the final level of Council Tax will only be decided following the consultation process, as part of the final budget proposal.
- 34. A 4% increase would generate <u>net</u> additional income of £6.369 million after associated increases in the Council Tax Reduction Scheme (CTRS). As council tax represents just over a quarter of the Council's overall funding, an increase of 4% is approximately equivalent to a 1% increase in the Council's overall budget.
- 35. The CTRS will continue to be funded on all Wales basis at the same level provided within the Revenue Support Grant in 2014/15 (£244 million nationally). This means that costs associated with Council Tax uplifts and changing caseloads must be funded by the Council. Whilst a 1% council tax increase generates additional income of £1.953 million for the Council, it also costs £361,000 in additional CTRS requirements, thus reducing net additional income to £1.592 million. In other words, 18% of any Council Tax increase is required to support costs associated with the CTRS.

#### **Budget Savings**

- 36. The Council has identified over £200 million in savings over the past decade.
- 37. In the context of a more positive funding settlement, target savings for 2022/23 have been reviewed in order to ensure that they minimise impact on service delivery, especially given the pressures from external factors such as COVID-19 and Brexit, and that they are deliverable and appropriate in the context of the Council's financial resilience, both next year and over the medium term.
- 38. Savings currently reflected in the modelled position total £9.123 million. These include efficiency savings in Schools and across directorates together with targeted measures on other corporate budget heads.
- 39. Efficiency savings are defined as achieving the same output (or more) for less resource, with no significant impact on the resident / customer. Significant work has already progressed to identify efficiency savings across services that can deliver against target requirements.
- 40. In line with the Council's July 2021 Budget Strategy Report, in order to improve the deliverability of savings and maximise the chances of securing full year savings in 2022/23, efficiency proposals that do not

- require a policy decision will be implemented in the current year wherever possible.
- 41. In terms of the split between Individual School Budgets (ISB) and other Council services, it is proposed at this stage to restrict the schools efficiency target to 1%. This would contribute £2.566M to the overall target.
- 42. The remaining £6.557 million is targeted at other Council services Corporate budget heads, and would include actions such as:
  - Review of staffing arrangements
  - Reductions in premises costs
  - Reductions in external spend
  - Budget review / alignment
  - Income opportunities
  - Re-design and changes in the operating model for services
- 43. There has been a continued focus on exploring income opportunities however, given the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic on income funded areas, such opportunities are more limited than in previous years.

#### Allocation of Resources

44. It is important to allocate scarce resources in line with the Council's priorities and with regard to their impact on future generations. Any proposals for savings or opportunities for investment will continue to be framed by the priorities and objectives set out in Capital Ambition and the Council's Corporate Plan, which is being updated alongside the budget.

## Medium Term Planning Implications

- 45. Whilst the funding position for 2022/23 is more positive than initially assumed, the overall position both next year and beyond are layered with uncertainty. The Council must therefore continue to strengthen financial resilience and build a robust position from which to move forward. This must include ensuring that all savings newly proposed for 2022/23 are at a realistic and manageable level and that base budgets adequately reflect rising demand, inescapable pressure and further potential impact of COVID 19. There will also be a need to adequately resource service growth and modernisation, in order to help the Council approach the uncertainties of the medium term.
- 46. Whilst the focus of this report is the annual budget proposals for 2022/23, work is ongoing to revisit the assumptions within the MTFP and the detail of this will be reported along with the Council's other financial strategy documents, as part of the final 2022/23 Budget Report.

#### **Consultation and Engagement**

47. Budget consultation is an opportunity to understand what is important to our stakeholders and to encourage their involvement in shaping Council

services. Consultation on the 2022/23 budget commenced with the 'Ask Cardiff' survey which asked citizens to indicate their budgetary priorities both in the short and long term. 'Ask Cardiff' generated 2,704 responses across the city. Findings from the budget questions that focussed on the short term are set out below. These did not differ significantly to long term priorities.

- 1. Schools and Education including Youth Services.
- 2. Supporting vulnerable children and families.
- 3. Supporting vulnerable adults and older people.
- 4. Recycling & Waste Services incl. collections, disposal & Recycling Centres.
- 5. Neighbourhood Services (street cleansing & improvements to public realm).
- 6. Housing & Homelessness Services including the delivery of high quality sustainable low carbon housing.
- 7. Highways and Transport including delivery of the Transport White Paper and One Planet Cardiff Strategy
- 8. Parks and Sport including investment in new and existing green spaces and the city's waterfront.
- 9. Major projects including infrastructure to support businesses, local economy, city centre and local community centres.
- 10. Libraries and Community Hubs.
- 11. Culture, Venues & Events showcasing and celebrating the diversity, culture and history of our city.
- 12. Digital Services accelerating the Council's Digitalisation programme to facilitate Online Services and Hybrid Working throughout the city.

(Order is based on a score out of 12 (each vote for 1<sup>st</sup> place gets a score of 12, 2<sup>nd</sup> place gets a score of 11 etc. Scores are combined, and divided by the total number of votes for each option).

- 48. Building on the findings from Ask Cardiff, consultation in respect of the 2022/23 Budget, subject to Cabinet approval will begin immediately following Cabinet consideration on the 13<sup>th</sup> January 2022 and run until 4<sup>th</sup> February 2022. The results of the consultation will be key in supporting Cabinet as they prepare their final 2022/23 Budget Proposal for consideration by Council in March 2022.
- 49. Due to the current circumstances regarding the Omicron variant, face-to face engagement on the consultation will not be possible. As such, similar to last year, the focus of promoting the consultation will have to be done electronically. Key points to note for this year's consultation are:
  - The consultation document will be available for online completion on the Council's website.
  - A co-ordinated social media and press campaign, and partner involvement will seek to ensure citywide engagement.

- Links to the consultation will be made available on the Council's corporate social media accounts, with posts targeting localised community groups across the city, and targeted advertising aimed at groups with a typically lower response rates.
- Links to the survey will also be shared with community groups, such as faith groups and community councils, and partners, including members of the PSB, to be shared with their contacts.
- The consultation will also be promoted to Council staff via the intranet and Staff Information alerts via email and on DigiGov.
- The Council will also work with the Access Forum, and relevant groups including the Deaf Hub and RNIB to make the survey available to those who may have difficulty accessing or completing the online link.
- 50. As a child-friendly City, the Council is keen to hear the thoughts of the younger members of the population to help frame their budget plans. To support this the survey will be shared with Cardiff Youth Council and will be promoted to schools to encourage pupil engagement.
- 51. Further opportunities for engagement, including with the Schools Budget Forum and Scrutiny Committees will also take place during the coming months. The need to engage effectively with the Council's own staff, both directly and through their trade unions will remain a high priority throughout the budget setting process. Stakeholder engagement opportunities are a valuable way of informing the budget process and Cabinet's final budget proposal.
- 52. The Budget consultation details are attached at **Appendix 2**.
- 53. In addition to public consultation where there are ongoing requirements for internal staff and trade union consultation, specifically in relation to ongoing delivery of efficiency savings, these will continue to be included as part of the ongoing employee engagement process.

#### **Employee Engagement**

- 54. Through the Council's Trade Union Partnership meeting, trade unions have been consulted in advance on the budget projections for 2022/23 and the likely impact on employees, particularly where posts are at risk of redundancy. Under the law relating to unfair dismissal, all proposals to make redundancies must involve reasonable consultation with the affected employees and their trade unions. Even with a better than anticipated settlement, it remains likely that there will be redundancies within the Council's workforce during the financial year commencing April 2022. This is mainly as a result of delivering efficiency savings in-year, through proactive workforce planning and potentially service changes linked to the ongoing impact of Covid-19 into 2022/23.
- 55. During the period of the consultation, trade unions and employees will have the opportunity to comment on proposals that may affect them. Once the final budget is approved by Council, any employees affected

will be supported. At that point, eligible employees will be given the opportunity to take voluntary redundancy or to access the redeployment process, which provide employees with a period of twelve weeks to look for alternative employment.

- 56. Whilst the exact number of proposed redundancies is not known at this stage, some as indicated above are likely to occur. The number is likely to be limited but as part of the budget process this year it is prudent to instigate formal consultation processes. This will mean that following Cabinet on 13 January 2022 and in accordance with the Trade Union and Labour Relations (Consolidation) Act 1992, a Section 188 Notice will be formally issued to the trade unions, related to the budget and potential redundancies. The proposed redundancies and the issue of the Section 188 notice is related to the overall reduction in staff numbers required.
- 57. Formal consultation with employees and trade unions will take place as part of the budget preparation work and views and comments about ways of avoiding, reducing and mitigating the consequences of the numbers of staff being made redundant e.g. by redeployment, will be considered.

#### **Reason for Recommendations**

58. To issue the 2022/23 Budget Consultation and to provide stakeholders with the opportunity, through a range of mechanisms, to provide feedback to Cabinet. In addition, to note that the consultation will commence on the 13<sup>th</sup> January 2022 and run until the 4<sup>th</sup> February 2022.

#### **Financial Implications**

59. The financial implications are as described in the detail of the Report.

#### **Legal Implications**

- 60. Specific legal obligations relating to the setting of the budget and consultation are set out within the body of this report.
- 61. The obligation to consult can arise in some cases from express statutory provisions and in other cases from common law. In all cases, the consultation must be undertaken in such a way as to be meaningful and genuine. The results of the consultation must feed into the process for consideration and finalisation of budget decisions.
- 62. The Council has public sector duties under the Equality Act 2010 which require it, in exercising its functions, to have due regard to the need to (1) eliminate unlawful discrimination (2) advance equality of opportunity and (3) foster good relations between persons with and without protected characteristics. For example, protected characteristics include race, sex, gender, age, religion.
- 63. The Council also has a statutory duty to have due regard to the need to reduce inequalities of outcome resulting from socio-economic

- disadvantage ('the Socio-Economic Duty' imposed under section 1 of the Equality Act 2010).
- 64. In order to be sure that the Council complies with its public sector equality duties, it is essential that Equality Impact Assessments are undertaken where appropriate in relation to specific budget proposals, that these are informed by the results of the consultation, and that any impact is taken into account in the decision-making on the budget.
- 65. The Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015 requires the Council to consider how the proposals will contribute towards meeting its well-being objectives (set out in the Corporate Plan). Members must also be satisfied that the proposals comply with the sustainable development principle, which requires that the needs of the present are met without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs.

## **HR Implications**

64. The Human Resource implications are as described in the detail of the Report.

## **Property Implications**

65. There are no property implications arising directly from this report.

#### RECOMMENDATIONS

Cabinet is recommended to

- (1) Note the updated Budget Position for 2022/23 at Provisional Settlement Stage.
- (2) Agree the proposed approach to Budget Consultation for 2022/23 and subject to that agreement note that the formal budget consultation will commence on the 13<sup>th</sup> January 2022 and run until 4<sup>th</sup> February 2022. The results of the consultation process will then be considered by Cabinet in preparing their final 2022/23 budget proposal.
- (3) Note that the Chief Executive as Head of Paid Service will be issuing all necessary statutory and non-statutory employment consultation in respect of the staffing implications of the proposals.

SENIOR RESPONSIBLE OFFICER	Chris Lee Corporate Director Resources and Section 151 Officer
	7 January 2022

The following appendices are attached:

Appendix 1 – Provisional Local Government Financial Settlement 2022/23 – Statement and Key Data Table

Appendix 2 – Budget Consultation 2022/23 Details

The following background papers have been taken into account

- Budget Strategy Report 2022/23 and the Medium Term
- Equality Impact Assessments (EIAs) of Cardiff Councils 2022/23 Budget Savings Proposals
- WG Provisional Local Government Financial Settlement 2022/23